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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COM?ISSION

3 BEFORE THE ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

4 ----x Dockett Nos.------ --------

5 In the Matter ofs a 50-338-OLA-1

6 VIRGINIA ELECTRIC & POWER CCEPANY : 50-339-OLA-1

7 (North Anna Power Station s 50 -3 3 8-OL A -2

8 Units 1 and 2) a 50-339-OLA-2,

9 ------ ---------- = -r

10 NRC Public Hearing Room

11 Fifth Floor

12 East-West Towers Bui1 ding
i

13 4350 East-West Highway

O 14 sethesda, narr1a d 200,-

15 We d ne sd a y , Feb rua ry 16, 1983

16 The special prehearing conference in the

17 above-entit1ed matter convened, pursuant to notice, at

18 10:00 a.m.

19 BEFORE:

20 SHELDON J. WOLFE, Chairman

21 Administrative Judge

22 JERRY R. KLINE, M ember

23 Administrative Judge

24 GEORGE A. FERGUSON, Member,

25 Administrative Judge
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2 JUDGE WOLFE: Good morning. Pursuant to due

3 notices of hearings on issuance of amendment to facility

O 4 operating licenses, dated December 3, 1982, this joint

5 prehearing conference is now in session.

6 I am Administrative Judge Sheldon Wolfe,

7 chairman. To my left is Administrative Judge Jerry

8 Kline. To my right is Administrative Judge George

9 Ferguson.
'

10 Now beginning to my left, would Counsel for

11 the parties identify themselves?

12 MR. MC GURREN: For the Nuclear Regulatory .

13 Commission staff, my name is Henry J. McCurren. And to

() 14 my right is Stuart Treby, who is our assistant chief

15 hearing counsel.

16 MR. COLEMAN: For Louisa County, my name is

17 Marshall Coleman. To my lef t is Cynthia Le wis. And to

18 my right is Virginia Albrecht.

19 MR. MAUPIN4 My name is Michael W. Maupin. I

20 represent Virginia Electric Power Company. And with me

21 is Marsha R. Gelman.

22 MR. DOUGHERTYs I am James Brian Dougherty. I

23 am for the Concerned Citizens of Louisa County.

(} 24 JUDGE WOLFEs First thing, have there been any

25 agreements or stipulations between the parties that
.

O
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1 should be brought to the Board's attention?

2 MR. MC GURREN4 Mr. Chairman, since no one

3 else is volunteering, the parties -- not the parties,

() 4 but the petitioners and the staff did meet this morning

5 and did quickly go through the proposed contentions.' I

6 think there was some agreement, and then there were some

7 areas of disagree, ment. Unless the other petitioners and

8 the applicants would like to clarify that a little more,

9 it might be best to go contention by conten tion. But

10 there were some areas that wherein the petitioners

11 indicated that they were going to withdraw certain of

12 the contentions. -

13 JUDGE WOLFEs All right. Before we get to

() 14 that, to any oral argument or discussion, Mr. Maupin,

| 15 has applicant issued a safety analysis report and an
!

! 16 environmental report with respect to both requested
|

17 amendments?

18 MR. MAUPIN: Mr. Chairman, the applicant filed

19 a letter, an application for amendments, two separate

20 amendments, one for the racks and one for the receipt

21 and storage, in letter form, and in each case enclosed a

22 document that was not entitled " safety analysis report" '

23 or " environmental report," but purported to include the

(} 24 applicant's description of the safety and environmental

25 implications of the pr o po sa l.

O
.
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'
1

) And I suppose I have been. going under the

2 assumption that you had copies of those documents. That

3 may not be so.

'

4 JUDGE WOLFEs No, we have not received

5 copies. Had the other counsel received copies, Mr.

6 Dougherty?

7 MR. DOUGHERTY: No.

8 JUDGE WOLFEa Mr. Coleman? ,

9 MR. COLEMANs No.

10 JUDGE WOLFEs And I take it staff did, is that

11 right, Mr. McGurren?

12 MR. MC GUP9EN We did, Your Honor.

13 JUDGE WOLFEs Yes, we would like to have

O 14 copies.
.

15 MR. MAUPIN: May I anticipate, would you like

16 to have copies of those as quickly as possible, or at

17 least very soon?

18 JUDGE WOLFEs Let 's make it as quickly as

19 possible. All right. And make certain that Messrs.

20 Doacherty and Colaman get copies. And the Board would

21 like for itself, obviously, three copies.

22 Mr. McGurren, with respect to these

.

23 attachments or reports, whatever, that Mr. Maupin has

24 referred to, does the staff view them as being the)
25 equivalent of a safe ty analysis report and an

O
.
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1 environmental report relative to both amendments?{)
2 MR. MAUPIN: Yes, we do, Your Honor.

3 JUDGE WOLFEs Now, as to the staff, Mr.

O 4 McGurren, when does the staff now expect to issue its

5 environmental impact appraisal and its safety evaluation

6 report?

7 MR. MC GURRENs We expect to issue our

8 environmental impact appraisal and safety evaluation

9 report for each of the proposed amendments in August of

10 this year.

11 JUDGE WOLFEs I believe the last we had heard,

12 rou anticipated June of 1983. Isn't that correct?

13 MR. MC GURRENs This is the most current

14 schedule, Your Honor.

15 JUDGF WOLFE4 But my question was, it was June?

16 MR. MC GURRENs That is my understanding.

17 JUDGE WOLFE There is another question on

18 documentation we had.
i

I
19 JUDGE FERGUSON: Mr. McGurren, regarding that'

|

| 20 last statement you just made, I am concerned about the

|

| 21 slippage of time from June to August. Is it reasonable

22 to suspect that all of this is in fact a da te that we

23 can rely on for the issuance of those two reports?

(} 24 MR. TREBY: Judge Ferguson, maybe I can

25 respond to that. The staff, yes, August is a firm

O
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1 date. In fact, the staff may be able to improve upon

2 it. But in discussions between myself and the project

3 manager, we thought that August would be a realistic

4 date to give to the Board because we believe that there

5 <as a possibility that the June date would slip, and so

6 for more realistic planning purposes we selected August

7 of '83 for the issuance of the documents.

8 JUDGE FERGUSON: Thank you, Mr. Treby.

9 JUDGE WOLFE If everyone will turn to the

10 County of Lousia's submission relative to its

11 contentions on Case OLA-2 and turn to page 7 and

12 footnotes 10 and 11, we note that footnotes 10 and 11

13 refer to two summaries of information, one apparently

() 14 dated July 1982 and one dated August of 1982. What are

15 those documents, and who issued them? And who can speak

16 to the Board on those two summaries?

17 MR. MAUPIN: Judge Wolfe, I have already

18 agreed to provide you with those summaries. They turn

19 out to be the documents tha t in each case were submitted

20 to the NRC with the company 's application f or the

21 respective license amendments. And they are the

22 documents that I will be sending to you as quick v as

23 possible.

() 24 JUDGE WOLFE: All right. I think there in

25 something, perhaps later on we will get into this, but

1
i

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMFANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345



.. . .

9

1 while it is fresh in my mind, I as a preliminary matter

2 and maybe this is one of the matters or contentions that

3 has been withdrawn and, if so, so advise me. Well,

4 straight off I will just ask you, has there been a

5 withdrawal to your understanding, Mr. McGurren, of any

6 contentions or subcontentions dealing with the

7 transshipment of spent fuel from Surry to North Anna?

8 MR. MC GURREN The short answer is no. And

9 just so that you know, the contention that comes to my

10 mind as being the one tha t was withdrawn va's the one

11 dealing with the ordinance in Louisa County.

12 JUDGE WOLFE All righ t . Then I will proceed

13 with my questioning and see how we go. Mr. McGurren, if

() 14 I understand staff 's position, it is that the Surrey

15 operating license does not require an amendment

16 authorizing shipment of spent f uel to North Anna,

17 because Surrey VEPCO already has a general license to

18 transport spent fuel to any person authorized to receive

19 it pursuant to Section 70.42(b)(5). Is that your

I 20 posi tion ?

21 MR. MC GURREN: Subject to checking the exact

22 citation, that is our position.

23 JUDGE WCLFE: And I take it that is

24 applicant's position, Mr. Mnupin?
[

25 MR. MAUPIN: Yes, sir. Though I think you may
1

| ([)
|
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1 recall we cited a provision of Section 71 which I would
)

|

2 not dare to try to repeat to you from memory. I think

,
3 it is set out in our brief. But the idea of tha t

4 provision was that so long as we, as the applicant, were

5 to provide the spent fuel to a transporter who proposed

6 to transport it in a cask licensed under Part 71, that

7 would come under the general license granted by the

8 sec tion we cited.

9 JUDGE WOLFEs So I take it what both staff and

10 applicant are saying in substance is that no amendment

11 to the Surrey license is required for transporting spent

12 fuel from Surrey to North Anna. Am I correct?

13 MR. MC OURRENs That is the staff position.

() 14 JUDGE WOLFEa Mr. Maupin.

15 MR. MAUPIN: That is correct. As I hear you

16 say that, it occurs to me there is one thing I should

17 men tion to you. The Surrey power station was licensed

18 without any restrictions on fuel handling. I guess the

19 licenses were issued in, oh, let's say, 1972. I think

20 tha t is correct. In 1977-1978 the company applied for a

21 license amendment at Surrey that would authorize the

22 installation of high-density racks at Surrey.

23 At the time that application was filed, there
|

| {) 24 had grown up a generic concern in the industry with

25 respect to the possibility of a cask drop occurring in

O
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1 the spent fuel storage, in the spent fuels storage pool{)
2 area where the casks are handled.

3 And because VEPCO had received its Surrey

O 4 license prior to the sort of evolution of that generic

5 concern, at the time it applied f or the high-density

6 racks it received a license authorizing the installation

7 of the high-density racks, but it also received at the

8 same time a license restriction that prohibited the

9 handling of a spent fuel cask in that building until

10 such time as a cask drop analysis had been

11 satisfactorily concluded.
,

12 And the company has performed tha t analysis

13 and has submitted it to the staff, and I think the staff

() 14 -- that, as I understand it, is under review. There is

,

that specific limitation on handling the cask at the15

{ 16 Surrey building, but as a general proposition there are>

17 no license restraints on shipping spent fuel from Surrey

18 to North Anna.

19 And I thought I should elaborate on that so

20 that there wouldn't be any misunderstanding as to what
,

|

21 we had in our response to the conten tions or in the

! 22 answers I am giving you now.

23 JUDGE WClFE. Well, I understand from your

() 24 written arguments and from what you tell me now that

25 there is nothing in the Surrey opera ting license which

O
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1 precludes shipment of spent fuel to anyone authorized to

2 receive it. Is that correct?

3 NR. MAUPINa That is correct.

O 4 JUDGE WOLFEs Now, with respect to the
v

5 positions of applicant and staff, it is my understanding

6 that what you are both saying in substance is that there

7 is no need to amend either the Surrey or the North Anna

8 operating licenses to secure permission to ship spent

9 fuel from Surrey over various routes or via certain

10 transportation to North Anna. Am I correct in that

11 understanding of your respective positions?

12 MR. MAUPIN4 That is my understanding.

13 HR. MC GURREN Just as you stated your

() 14 question, that is our understanding. I would just like

I 15 to note that as we are involved in this proceeding,

16 North Anna would need an amendment to its license to

17 receive the Surrey fuel.

i

18 JUDGE WOLFE: Oh, yes, I understand that that

19 is the subject of the requested amendment in Case Number

20 OLA-1.
|

| 21 MR. MC GURREN: Just so that I think it is

22 more than a complete answer, we agree that there would

23 also have to be with regard to a shipment f rom North

l (; 24 Anna a compliance with Part 73, approval of routes,

25 which I understand was done for the Surrey shipment for

O
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f 1 approval of the Surrey shipment to North Anns, approved

2 by letter dated July 28, 1983.

3 JUDGE WOLFE With regard to that letter,

O 4 again the Board does not have a copy of tha t letter. I

5 do not know whether other counsel ha ve received it.

6 MR. COLEMAN: We have obtained a copy, yes,

7 J ud g e .

8 MR. D30GHERIY: I have seen copies of some of

9 those documents, but I have never been served with

10 anhthingrelatedtothat.
11 JUDGE WOLFE. Could you make certain that the

12 Board gets three copies and Mr. Dougherty gets a copy of

13 tha t July whatever it is, 28th, letter?

() 14 MR. MC GURREN: I stand corrected. That was

15 1982. I said 1983. It was 1982.

16 JUDGE WOLFEs And the Board has been sort of

17 flying in the blind here, for whatever reason. I have

18 done some research, but I don't find a copy of the

19 operating license for Surrey. As a matter of fact, .I

20 don 't have a copy of the operating license for North

21 Anna either.

22 MR. MC GUREENs Your Honor, I have been

23 informed that we can get copies of these documents and

24 that we will provide them to you.{}
25 JUDGE WOLFE: To the Board. And certainly, if

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345
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1 any counsel does not have his or her copies, they should

2 so note now.

3 MR. DOUGHERTY: !r. Chairman, I would
,

4 appreciate a copy of those documents too.

5 MR. COLEMANs Likewise.

6 MR. TREBY: Judge Wolfe, just so we understand

7 what we are undertaking now, do you also want all of the

8 various amendments to the opere. ting license or just the

9 initial operating license that was issued?

10 JUDGE WOLFE4 Well, how much of a task is

11 that? I guess at some time, and I can't say because I

12 don't know what the amendments pertain to, if it touches

13 upon anything that might be at issue in this case or not.

() 14 ER. THEBY: To give you some sense of what we

15 are talking about, if we start including the amendments,

16 I think we are probably talking somewhere in the order

17 of at least four voluses for each facility. Everytime

18 there is a tech spec change, that is an amendment to the

19 license. And since these are licenses, at least in the

20 case of Surrey and North Anna 1 that have been

21 outstanding for number of years, there have been

22 numerous amendments over the period of time.

23 (The Board conferred.)

24 JUDGE WOLFE Well, actually, with respect to

25 the Surrey operating license, we want to assure

O
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1 ourselves, although we have been assured by counsel, and

2 not that we don't accept the representations by counsel,

3 but we would like to review it to ascertain whether in
O 4 fact there is any provision specifically precluding

5 Surrey from shipping spent fuel to any person authorized

6 to receive it.

! 7 With respect to North Anna, insofar as the

8 Boa rd is concerned, we would just like to see the -

9 operating license without amendments. I don't know that

to we have any purpose in reviewing all of those

11 amendments, but that is all the Board is interested in,

12 getting the OL for Surrey with all amendments and just

13 getting the initial operating license without amendments

() 14 insof ar as North Anna is concerned.

15 If the other counsel want more than the Board
; 16 does, they can make separate arrangements with Mr.

17 McGurren.

18 3R. COLEMANs Judge, you a re talking about the

l 19 Surrey license, and we are interested in that. We are

20 also interested in any amendments to past expansions of

21 North Anna because we think they could bear on this.

l 22 (The Board conferred.)

23 JUDGE WOLFE All righ t , whatever other

24 counsel beyond that which the Board wishes to receive

| 25 f rom yo u, those councel should advise you, Mr.

()
:

1
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1 McGurren. All we want is the Surrey operating license")
2 with all amendments and just the initial operating

3 license for North Anna.

O 4 MR. MC GURRENs We will provide those to you,

5 Your Honor.-

6 JUDGE WolFE My questions have been leading

7 then up to the ultimate question the Board has, is that

8 if you are saying, both you and applicant are sayinc,

9 that amendments to an operating license are never

10 necessary to secure permission to ship spent fuel to a

11 person authorized to receive it, and tha t it is never

12 necessary to amend an opera ting lice nse to secure

13 permission to ship spent fuel over certain routes or via

(/ 14 certain carriers, if that is your position, is it your

15 position that any matters pertaining to shipment of

16 spent f uel and the methods of transportation could never
|

17 become a matter in contention? Is that your position,

18 Mr. McGurren?

19 And then to you, Mr. Maupin?

20 MR. MC GURREN: Well, I think that that

21 opportunity might first present itself when an applicant

22 files for a construction permit license and then an

23 operating license. I think these matters would be

(]) 24 within the scope of those proceedings to bring up by

25 petitioner.

O
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1 JUDGE WOLFEs I see.

2 MR. MC GURRENs And let me add that as we have

3 indicated in our pleading, at the time of the Surrey

4 operating license, environmental impacts of the

5 shipraents of spent fuel was considered. And in our

6 pleading we also indica ted that if a petitioner could

7 show ways in which that was not adequate, for instance,

8 in this proceeding, that petitioner could raise a

9 contention regarding that shipment in this proceeding --
|
| 10 JUDGE WOLFE: Would you say that once again,

t 11 please?
|
| 12 MR. 3C GURREN: What I am saying is that a

13 petitioner could raise a contention in, for instance, in

() 14 this proceeding concerning the shipment of Surrey fuel

15 to North Anna with regard to environmental impacts, if

16 that petitioner could show somehow that the impact

17 analysis that was done for Surrey is not adequate wi th

i 18 regard to the proposed shipment to North Anna.

19 MR. TREBY: If I may, I would like to add just

20 a few words to that. It is the staff's position that

21 when a facility receives its operating license, the

22 impacts of the transportation involved in the fuel cycle

i 23 both the receipt on site of the new fuel, the use of the

24 fuel during the fuel cycle, the loading and unicading ofO1

: 25 the fr el, and then the transportation of the spent fuel
|

([)
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1 away from the site, the transportation of each portion

2 of this is considered at the OL proceeding, usually in

3 the form of Table S-4 And therefore, all of the
s

- 4 environmental impacts of transportation are considered

5 at that time.

6 In order for it to be considered subsequently,

7 such as in a proceeding like th i s , there would have to

8 be some sort of showing of special circumstances that

9 the considerations that had previously been undertaken

10 in considering it before under S-4 are not' applicable

11 and that there are some special reasons or special

12 circumstances for us to now look again at the

13 transportation impacts.

() 14 JUDGE WOLFE So it is not your position that

15 because these two matters -- namely, transshipment from

16 Surrey to North Anna and the question of shipment over

, 17 special routes or certain routes -- your position is
!

18 that these matters can be heard if special circumstances

| 19 are shown because these matters were raised and/or

20 considered in the Surrey operating license proceedings?

21 Your position, however, is not that these matters cannot

22 be heard because they are not specifically adverted to

23 either in applicant's application for the two amendments

24 nor in the notices of hea ring?

25 MR. TREBYs Well, I think we need to

O
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f

1 distinguish between whether we are considering
[}

2 environmental impacts or whether we are considering the

3 health and safety aspects.

O 4 With regard to the health and safety aspects,

5 it is the staff's position that since they are not part

! 6 of the matter before the Board, they are not within the

7 scope of the Federal Register Notice, and so therefore,

8 the health and safety aspects are not within your.

| 9 jurisdiction.

10 With regard to environmental impacts, we would

11 regard that undar NEPA, since NEPA appears to consider

12 anything that might be reasonably related to the action

13 under consideration. And since the action under

() 14 consideration would be receipt of fuel -- and obviously,

15 in order for it to be received, there could be some

16 transporation involved -- that you might have

17 jurisdiction to look at the environmental impacts.

18 But our argument with regard to the

19 environmental impacts are that those have already been

20 considered by way of Table S-4 Or actually with regard

21 to Surrey, which was issued before Table S-4
|

22 specifically in the Surrey environmental impact

23 sta temen t , they did consider the transportation of spent

24 fuel from Surrey, and that unless there were some
}

25 special circumstances shown as to why that had not been

(2)
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1 fully considered before, then it would not be
[}

2 appropriate to consider it at this time again. In

3 effect, as we indicate in our pleading, that would be

O
4 double counting of those en vironmental impacts.

5 HR. COLEMAN: Judge, we would like to comment

6 on that if we could.

7 JUDGE W3LFE Yes, certainly. I was just

8 trying to clarify staff's position, and then I will go

9 to applicant, and then comments by other counsel.

10 MR. TREBY4 Perhaps one last comment just to

11 complete my response. And that is that ,just to alert

12 the Board that the same issue is presently pending

13 before another board in the Catawba proceeding and that

() 14 the position that I have just set f orth f or you is

15 consistent with the position the staff took in that

16 proceeding.

17 The Catawba Board has not issued any decision

18 yet on this issue as to whether transportation from an

| 19 existing reactor to the Catawba reactor is an

20 appropriata subject for a contention.

21 JUDGE WOLFE One final question before we go

'22 then to Mr. Maupin for his comments. Could you point

23 the Board to citations to the licensing board initial or

(]) 24 partial decision and also to the appeal board partial or

; 25 initial decision wherein there was perhaps some finding
|
! -s
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;

(} 1 and/or conclusion in one or both cases, North Anna or

2 Surrey, that health and safety matters involved with
l

3 transshipment as well as environmental matters were

' 4 considered relative to transshipment and that certain

5 findings or conclusions reached with respect to health

6 and safety relative to routes that the shipments could

7 or might take? Would you do that via a letter?

8 MR. MC GURRENs Y es, Judge Wolfe.

9 MR. MAUPINa Judge Wolfe, I guess I would be

10 very surprised if there were any such conclusions by the

11 board. It seems to me that if there weren't. this is

12 off the top of my head, but it seems to me that if the

13 operating license proceeding didn't involve a contested

O
(_/ 14 issue that might present the issue you just described, I

15 can't think of any reason why the board or appeal board

16 would address that subject.

17 JUDGE WOLFE Well, I don't know. I just have

18 looked at the NRC indexes, and there are a smattering,

19 quite a smattering, of citations, and in some cases no

'
20 citations, for decisions of the licensing board and/or

21 the appeal board. And I am sort of confused by all of

22 this. I would ask staff to look into that and furnish

23 the citations, if any.

() 24 And it could well be, Mr. aupin, that, say,

25 in the opera ting license proceedings if these matters
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1 were not specifically raised, that perhaps they would

2 not be reflected in either the appeal board of the

3 licensing board decisions. But do as best you can.

4 MR. MAUPIN: Would it matter to the Board if,

5 in the absence of any such pronouncements in a . board or

6 appeal board decision, there were passages in the

7 Environmental Impact Statement or in the staff's Safety

8 Evaluation Report that dealt with those subjects?

9 JUDGE WOLFE: Wonderful. We would like to

10 have those too.

11 ER. MAUPIN: Well, I know Mr. Treby would be

12 hrppy to accommodste you.

13 JUDGE WOLFE: We have been flying blind, and

() 14 the Board does not like to fly blind. We like to have

( 15 documentation before us so that we can be apprised of

16 what the information is. Certainly, I think both

i 17 applicant and staff adverted to the Final Environmental

18 Sta tements of, what I have forgotten their date ----

19 July or August of 1982, or whatever they were, for I

20 believe it was for North Anna.

21 But in sny event, certainly we would like to,

i

22 see any documentation you could furnish us to supply

23 this inf orma tion. And of course, when you furnish that,

24 copies should be provided to other counsel.

25 MR. TREBY: I was going to say that we

O
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{) intended to provite copies to the other parties and that1

2 we would give citations not only to the impact statement

3 and the SER. I know there are some in the impact

()
4 statement, I don't kr.ow about the SER. And our views as

5 to if there is an explicit language, perhaps whether

6 it's covered by some general findings and the Board --

7 and we would have no objection if the other parties

8 wan ted to respond to our document.

9 MR. COLEMAN: Judge, you said you would give

10 me an opportunity to commen t on this.

11 JUDGE WOLFE Yes. First let's go and get Mr.

12 Maupin and then you can comment from there.
,

'

13 Would you respond now, Mr. Maupin, to the

() 14 Board's questioning ? Am I correct now that your

15 positions -- I have now been clarified as to the staff's

16 position -- your position, I take it, is more of an

17 absolute one, that since the issue of transshipment from

18 Surrey to North Anna and since the question of routing

19 were not the subjects .of the requested amendments or of

20 the notices of hearing, that absolutely these matters

21 may not be admitted as subjects of contentions? Is that

22 your position, Mr. Maupin? Or does your position differ

23 at all from staff's? I don 't know.

(} 24 MR. MAUPIN: I think it does. My impression,

25 Judge Wolfe, was that it was slightly less absolute in

O
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1 some re s pe c t s . In terms of health and safety issues,

2 issues that coult be said to arise under the Atomic

3 Energy Act associated with the shipment of material from

O '

4 Surrey to North Anna, I believe all such questions are

5 outside the scope of the Board's jurisdiction.

6 I believe that mechanisms are provided in the

7 NRC practice for dealing with that transshipment process

8 for the licensing of casks for the requirement of .

9 physical protection measures. And I believe that the

10 act of shipping has been authorized insofar as is

11 necessary under Part 50.

12 Now, turning from the health and safety side

13 of the question to the NEPA side of the question, I will

() 14 be absolutely candid with you. I suggested that the

15 Boa rd defer consideration of those, of the contentions

16 involving the environmental aspects of transshipmen t,

17 because it is really not very clear to me at this stage

18 of the game what the Board ought to do.

19 As I tried to point out in our response to the

20 contentions filed by the intervenors in the SLP opinions

21 f rom the Ca tawba and Shearon Harris decisions or

22 memoranda, an order that I cited -- and I have no way of

23 knowing whether you have the most up-to-date

|

[}
24 developments in those proceedings -- there was, to be

| 25 sure, some ambiguity, but what the board seemed to be
|
|
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1 saying, as I read those SLP. opinions, is that we have no

2 jurisdiction over health and safety questions involving

3 transshipments into the plant that we are licensing;

O 4 that is, from a plant that is already licensed.

5 And I am looking for the part of the case that

6 seems to me relevant to our case. But it seems to me

7 the suggestion was made in both cases. I was reminded

8 this morning that perhaps the same board was acting in

9 both cases.

10 But in any event, on the environmental side
,

11 the board seemed to be saying in those SLP opinions,

12 environmental aspects of transshipment into the station

13 ve are licensing from a station already licensed are

() 14 fair game for the Board, I suppose, in part,, because it

15 is not entirely clear to me how the Board o ug h t to deal

16 with those and, in part, in the hopes that the Catawba

17 or Shearon Harris proceedings might somehow shed some

18 light, additional light, or something might shed some
.

|
19 light on that matter during the months between now and

20 the environmental assessment, the time when the

21 assessment is produced in this case.

22 I recommended deferring that issue along with

23 the others. And perhaps it goes beyond. Perhaps I have

|

{} 24 already gone beyond where I need to go to answer your|

25 question. But I would very much like to see the staff

()'
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' '{) consider those environmental impacts of transshipment in

2 connection with the receipt and storage evaluation,

3 quite aside from whether it is required.

O 4 JUDGE WOLFE In other words, I take it at

5 least you are indicating to the Board that applicant's

6 position is less absolute than staff's position is?

7 Well, maybe I am using the wrong words. But in any

8 event, you are not going as far as the staff has gone.

9 You are not suggesting that circumstances, special

10 circumstances, have to be shown that something has

11 changed since the operating license decisions that would

12 make for the Board's looking into any environmental

13 impacts from transshipment?

() 14 MR. MAUPIN: Well, let me simply add -- and I

15 am not trying to be cute here -- but if in fact you were

16 to defer consideration of what to do about the

17 environmental impacts of transportation, I would feel

18 free perhaps depending upon real changes,. perha ps new
i

19 decisions in the interim, I would feel free as things

20 now stand to come in in August or whenever and say, in

21 light of A, B, or C, I now think tha t the staff was

22 right and there are no special circumstances.

23 I might also come back and say, I didn't mean

24 to suggest in saying that perhaps there is room forj )
25 consideration of environmental concerns that a sort of

O
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1 full-blown new look at environmental concerns was
2 required.

3 I might very well come back in August or say

O 4 today if you push me to it, if an environmental review

5 is called for, it is adequate to simply apply Table S-4,

6 and the intervenors are not entitled to go behind Table

7 S-4 on the grounds that that would be challenging a rule

8 of the Commission.

9 I am simply saying I am not prepared today to

10 say that it is clear to me that you have no business

11 deiling with the environmental aspects of transshipments.-

; 12 All right, Mr. Coleman and then M r. Dougherty.
l

13 MR. Co1EMAN: Judge, the fact is that, and our

() 14 position is that, in this case it was never contemplated

| 15 that there would be transshipment f rom Surrey to Louisa

16 in 1972. It certainly was VEPCO's position that that

17 would not be something that would happen. So the matter

18 was not considered at the time that the license

19 application was granted.

20 Obviously, Lo uisa was not a party and would

21 have no reason to be a party and would have had no

22 opportunity to be heard on these issues that we are now

|
23 bringing to the attention of the B oa rd . It certainly

('% 24 was not contemplated that VEPCO vould attempt to twice
V

25 handle the spent fuel rods, once to bring them to

!
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1 another site and then finally to the reprocessing or
y

2 final resting place.

3 Moreover, it is our position that this is a

' () 4 question that needs to be addressed by the Board heres
e

5 that is, what are the impacts in connection with
,

,

6 t ra nsshipmen t in this license application? It might be

7 the Court's position that it doesn 't have jurisdiction

8 to say yes or no on transportation, but that it does,

9 have the obligation to consider the safety and health

10 impacts of this transaction, the moving from one place

11 to another, and also the environmental impacts.

12 So it really comes down to a couple of very

13 important things. One is the due process question of

() 14 whether the people that are most intimately concerned

15 and whose safety and health stands to be jeopardized

16 have a forum that they can address these issues in. And

17 our current position would be that there is no forum,

18 because '72 has passed and there was no opportunity for

19 a hearing on the transportation routes. This would be

20 the only o:casion when the Board could address these

21 questions.

22 And secondly, that the Board, that it can be

23 f airly inferred or f airly drawn from the notice for this

(} 24 application proceeding that those quertions would be

25 considered.
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1 JUDGE WOLFE Mr. Dougherty.

2 MR. DOUGHERTY: Mr. Chairman, I have got a

3 whole page here full of arguments why we think

4 transportation is a very important subject in this

5 proceeding. And I will be happy to summarize them for

6 you. But what I am going to propose, though, is that

7 the Board call for a briefing on this topic. You hsve

8 asked the staff for a list of citations. Presumably,

9 what they will give you is something more elaborate than

10 that.

11 JUDGE WOLFE4 Well, we would like to hear your

12 position in response to the Board's question. That may

13 well be, your suggestion may well be well taken. But

() 14 let's hear your arguments for now.

15 MR. DOUGHERTY: Vell, this distinction that

16 has arisen between the health and safety impacts of this

17 proposal and its environmental impacts is something that

18 I understand to some extent because I have been immersed

19 in Atomic Energy Act jargon for a number of years. But

| 20 to my clients, they are concerned about radiation and

21 whether that is a health impact or an environmental

22 impact. That is what moves them to participate in this
i

23 proceeding. That is what they would like to see

{~ }
24 considered.

| 25 And I frankly don't think it is helpful to
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I talk about whether the Board's jurisdiction extends to
)

2 health and saf ety or environmental. We think that all

3 these issues are appropriate for consideration.

O 4 JUDGE WOLFEs Well, I will let that one pass

5 ss to whether we have jurisdiction or don't have

8 jurisdiction. That is something else. But go ahead.

7 MB. DOUGHEJTYs A ppa ren tly , VEPCO's position

8 is that they can ship spent fuel under their current

9 authority, they just need a place to send it. And I

10 suppose that a logical extensios of that argument is

11 that they can take joy rides with spent f uel trucks

12 around the Tidewater or perhaps drive it up and down the

13 approved spent fuel transportation routes until they get

() 14 permission to unload it at North Anna.
,

15 I think that this reasoning is illogical, and

| 18 I think it is pretty claar. I think more fundamentally

17 and more legally Section 189 of the Atomic Energy Act,

18 which is the reason why we are all here, provides that

19 -- and let me resi it to you - "In any proceeding under

20 this Act for the amendment of an operating license, the

21 Commission shall grant a hearing upon the request of any

22 person whose interest may be affected by the proceeding

23 and shall admit any such person as a party to such

24 proceeding."

25 Now, the reason that our interests are
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1 affected by this operating license amendment proposal is~)
2 because the transportation of spent fuel, as we pointed

3 out in our petition to intervene, affects the health and

4 safety and environmental in terests of my clients.

5 And if this proceeding is structured so that

6 we cannot consider these impacts, then we really have no

7 forum in which to protect our interests. We are being

8 denied the right to a hearing that is quaranteed us by

9 the Act as well as, we migh t submit, due process of

10 law. We have a right to argue these issues, we feel.

11 I would also add, since I have got the forum ,

12 that spent fuel transportation is becoming a very

13 important issue in nuclear licensing. More and more now

() 14 we see that utilities are being forced to transport this

15 stuff on the highways or by rail or by air or whatever.j

16 Probably not by air.

17 In any case, it is important that the NRC

18 recognize its obligation under NEPA, under the Atomic

19 Energy Act, as well as a matter of policy to grant an

20 opportunity for discussion of these issues. Apparently,

21 what the NRC would like to do is simply sweep them under
|

22 the rug, under a technicality. So as a policy'

23 standpoint perhaps policy weighs somewhat less than your
1

24 jurisdictional authority, but we would argue that these
[

25 issues should be fully heard.
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1 JUDGE WOLFE4 All righ t. We may require)
2 additional briefing on this after we have heard more

3 from the parties on other matters. We will see how it

4 runs.

5 Mr. Coleman, would you like to have a briefing

6 on this matter?

7 MR. C0 LEMANS I think it is a good idea, Judge.
,

8 JUDGE WOLFE All right. Either you or Mr.

9 Dougherty bring this matter up before we conclude this

10 prehearing conference today, and we will be in a better

11 position then to decide 'on that and the timing. Indeed,

! 12 during one of the recesses it migh t be a good idea for

13 counsel to get together and decide on the timing, who

() 14 should go first and when the briefings should start and

15 what is to be briefed. And the Board can then so direct.

16 All right, Mr. Maupin, we in reading the

17 submissions have found that you have taken the position

18 that the Board's rulings on numerous contentions or

19 subcontentions should,be deferred. And we are also,

|

20 aware that you wanted a special prehearing conference to

21 be held as soon as possible. What is your suggestion

, 22 now to the Board as to the profitable conduct of these
l

i
23 proceedings or of this special prehearing conference?

{' } 24 Wha t is your suggestion ? And then we will hear from the

25 other parties as well.

O
I

I
1
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1 MR. MAUPINs Let me make sure I understand)
2 tha t.

3 JUDGE WOLFE Well, what do you suggest we do?

4 MR. MAUPIN: Today?

5 JUDGE WOLFE: Yes. As far as I can see, two

6 matters at least between the parties have been taken out

7 of controversy; namely, I think certainly the applicant

8 has agreed that Louisa County's Contention 4 and .

9 Contention 6 -- that is, Roman IV and Roman VI - are

10 admissible contentions. The staff has indicated that it

11 would have no objection to the admissibility of these

12 two Louisa County contentions, provided it was made

13 clear that as to all contentions that the first sentence

() 14 in Louisa County 's submission of contentions set f orth

15 and was the contention the balance you wanted to be

16 assured were just bases for the contention.

17 Mr. Coleman in his submission of February 9 of

18 this year said, yes, staff is right, the first sentence

19 of each contention set forth in our submission is the

20 contention. I take it now on being so informed you, in

21 turn, have no objection to the admission of Louisa

22 County's contentions Roman IV and Roman VI. Is that

23 correct, Mr. McGurren?

24 MR. MC GURREN: Your Honor, with that
)

1 25 clarification, these two contentions which appear in the
1
,

,

|
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1 County's OLA-2 petition at pages 8 and 20, we would find

*
2 that they are also admissible contentions.

3 JUDGE WOLFEs All right. So certainly now we

4 are cetting into a profitable aspect of this special

5 prehearing conference. Now, do you suggest and do the

6 other pa rties suggest, for that matter, that it would be

7 productive for us to have oral argument on all
.

8 con ten tions ? But isn't that sort of a waste of time in

9 that applicant's position is that as to numerous

10 contentions that the Board defer ruling on them?
,

11 Would you suggest, for example -- and the

12 Board has been thinking about this -- that with the

13 agreement of all parties, that perhaps we should just

() 14 hear oral argument on those contentions where there is

15 no request for a deferral by applicant and the issue is

16 joined as to those contentions? How say you?
|

| 17 MR. MAUPIN: Let me make a bit of a defense

18 first, not an apology; and second, make a suggestion.

19 Ey defense is, at the time we sought the prehearing

20 conference, of course we had no way of knowing what the

21 contentions were going to be, and they may all have been

22 in the nature of the occupational hazards or corrosion

i

j .23 of material in the racks. And I simply -- good

i 24 practice, I think, required that we get going,
)

i 25 recognizing we didn't know what was coming up.
|

|
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1 JUDGE WOLFEs I must break in there, and I

2 must admit the Bosrd itself was surprised, that there

3 weren't more contentions that we didn't have to defer

O 4 ruling upon or were requested to def er ruling upon. But

5 go ahead, Mr. Maupin.

6 ER. MAUPIN: The second thing, of course, is

7 that we were talking then, although Mr. Swanson was

8 careful to say it would be June at best or late June at

9 best, nevertheless, he mentioned June rather than

10 August. And that, of course, lent an additional sense

11 of urgency to the matter.

12 Now, having said all of that, the problem I
i

j 13 have is that I simply don't see in view of the cases

() 14 that say the determination as to whether something is a

15 major Federal action significantly affecting the quality

16 and the human environment must be decided on a

17 case-by-case basis, and the cases that say'you must wait

18 and see the environmental assessment bef ore resolving

19 tha t question.

20 I simply think it is unrealistic to press for

21 a determination on that today. And I thought that

,

22 obviously when we filed these answers in terms of
1

23 alternatives, I know at least the staff and the

24 applicant agrea that under what is rretty clearly{)
25 established appeal board decisional law, if in fact an

, /~%
(/'
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1 environmental assessment is done and turns out to be{)
2 adequate in this esse , we may not have to f ace up to

3 this discussion of alternatives.

O
4 And so rather than go through and wrestle with

5 each of them one at a time bef ore the document is ever

6 produ nd, I had to recognize the wisdom of deferring a

7 substantial number of those.

8 Now, on this morning we have met together.

9 And incidentally, there was agreement on one other

'

10 point, and that is the Louisa County ordinsnce

11 contention would be withdrawn, you will recall. So we

12 really have three things pinned down very n eatly now.

13 JUDGE WOLFEs Mr. Coleman, that was your

() 14 con ten tion , was it not?

15 MR. COLEMAN: Yes. We agreed to withdraw that.

16 JUDGE WOLFEa And you agreed to withdraw. All

17 right, it is so withdrawn.

18 MR. MAUPIN: Now we have a ttempted to go

19 through contentions and agree as to which of those,

20 to see which ones we could all agree should be deferred,

21 or a majority of us could agree should be deferred, and

22 then try to identify others that we could recommend to

23 you ought to be heard today.

(} 24 We started on that at 8:30 this mornino, which

25 was a little late in the day. But in a manner of

O
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[

1 speaking --

2 (Laughter)

3 MR. MAUPIN: And I could hazard an effort at

O 4 telling you going through these wi th you and trying to

5 identify which ones I think we have some agreement on

6 and the extent of tha t agreemer.t and those that we
l

|
'

7 believe ought to be faced up to and argued now.

8 JUDGE WOLFE All right. Shall we start?,

9 Well, why don't you identif y them, and then we will see

10 how we go. Let's start with the Concerned Citizens.

11 MR. MAUPINa You may have started at the place

12 where we have the least agreement.

13 JUDGE WOLFEa All righ t. Let's reverse that.

() 14 Let's start with Louisa County and progress there.
I

15 Let's stick our toe in and see how cold the water is.

16 MR. MAUPIN: May we take OLA-1?

17 JUDGE WOLFEa Very good.

18 MR. MAUPIN: On Contention 1, the need for the

19 proposed action, I think however that is characterized,
|

20 we have agreement among the staff, the County, and the

21 applicant that the action on that contention should be

22 defferred.

23 JUDGE WOLFE: All right.

(} 24 MR. MAUPIN: In terms of Contention Roman II,

25 which is termed consolidation, because the County's

O
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1 contention there sort of sharply raises the issues of

2 health and saf ety considerations and environmental

3 considerations in connection with the transshipment

4 portion of these proposals, we agreed to disagree on

5 these proposals. That is to say that the three of us

6 couldn't agree on the same recommended disposition for

7 these.

8 JUDGE WOLFE In other words, this is not

9 deemed by anyone as merely being a procedural request

to which really shouldn't be in the form of a contention?
,

11 I would flat out, if this is merely a procedural request

12 or motion, I am of the mind that this should not be a

13 matter of discussion. The Board has previously pointed

() 14 out that at some time under -- and I won't get into the

15 circumstances that is written -- but at some later time
|

! 16 the Board would need to decide whether or not OLA-1 and

17 OLA-2 should be consolidated.

18 MR. MAUPIN: Well, I think as I said in our

19 response at least, it is unclear whether it is a

20 procedurdal request and it a ppears to be a substantive

21 request, and perhaps I had better let Mr. Coleman -- I

22 shouldn't try to characterize his contention.
|

| 23 MR. COLEMAN: May I just comment, Judge?

24 However you characterize it, we thought this morning in
[

25 our meeting that it would be very sensible to
|

|
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.

1 consolidate these matters, whether you call it

2 procedural or substantive, in terms of we h ave got to

3 answer back and forth, and the duplication of documents

O 4 and a repetition of some of the thin gs that are

5 duplicated.

6 And that I think our disagreement, as Mr.

7 Maupin said, comes over the transshipment aspect of

8 whether that should go in together or not, since we are

9 briefing th a t.

10 It would be my recommendation that the Board

11 consolidate 1 and 2, and after the briefing and perhaps

12 af ter f orther argument on transshipment, decide whether

13 that should be in it, 2 or not.

() 14 JUDGE WOLFE. Well, if it is a problem of

15 submitting separate submissions in both cases, I have no

16 problem with at this point of a briefing or responses or

17 reply bearing the caption, the docket numbers, and then

18 OLA-1 and OLA-2, I have no problem with that, filing two

19 copies that are served on each copy with a checkmark on

20 the first copy that it is OLA-1 and a checkmark on the

21 second copy as being OLA-2, because we simply have not

22 decided yet whether we will consolidate.

23 Eo I think at this point perhaps, even though

24 there is disagreement about it, this is one that for the{}
25 moment I think should be deferred. So we will defer

O
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|

1 oral argumen t on that as well.

2 All right, continue.

3 MR. MAUPIN: Now, Contention Roman III is

O
4 titled " Scope of the Environmental Inquiry." I believe

5 the first contention under that general heading is that

6 the propossi is a major Federal action significantly

7 affecting quality of the human environment. And I

8 believe the three parties affected agree that that

9 should be deferred until the documents are produced.
'

10 JUDGE WOLFEs All right.

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
,

'

25

O
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1 MR. MAUPIN: Now S, C and E all raise again-

2 the tangle among health and safety and environmental

3 effects associated with the transshipment phase of the

O
.

4 proposal, and I take it they should be disposed of for

5 the time being as you disposed of sort of those same

6 aspects with regard'to Contention II.

7 In other words, if you are coing to have

8 briefing on tha t question about how we pull apart those

9 health and safety and environmental aspects, that would

10 carry over to this, to these contentions.

11 JUDGE WOLFE: All right.

12 MR. MAUPIN Now, that leaves Subcontention D

13 under Eonan III, which raises two subparts, really. The

() 14 first involves the environmental effects of premature

15 shutdown of the North Anna plant, and the Staff is going

16 to have to help me out here but I believe we had

17 agreement that we could def er.

18 MR. MC GURRENs On the first part we agreed

19 tha t we could defer.

20 MR. MAUPIN: On the second part I believe the

21 Staff and the Applicant f elt like that contention,

22 namely, that the environmental analysis should cover the

23 effects of leaving the spen t fuel at the North Anna site

24 after its operating life.

25 We agreed to disagree on that. The Staff --

O
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1 well, the Applicant certainly believes that is barred by

2 the existence of the waste confidence rulemaking and

3 several decisions that have rejected this precise

4 contention in other licensings. I csn only say that the

5 Staff and the County will have to speak for themselves.

6 In short, we don't have agreement on that

7 point. We don't have agreement that it should be

8 deferred. .

9 MR. MC GURREN: Just so that I can make clear

10 on D.2 with regard to where it is contended that no

11 permanent solution is on line for handling the spent

12 fuel storage, we think tha t thst should be rejected;

13 that tne Commission hcs clearly spoken on this matter.

() 14 So I think we agreed on D.2 with the Applicant that it

15 should be rejectei.
:

16 JUDGE WOLFEs And D.2, once again , is what?

17 MR. MAUPIN: The contention says no permanent

18 -- well, VEPCO's environmental analysis is insufficient
t

i 19 to form the basis for Commission compliance with NEPA,

20 which requires consideration of the probable impacts of

21 the proposed action on the environment, because VEPCO

| 22 has failed to consider the environmental consequences
|

23 for Louisa County if no permanent solution is on line
|

|
24 for handling the spent fuel stored at North Anna at the

{Su)
25 end of North Anna's operating life.

(
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rw 1 JUDGE WOLFE4 Now, these are deemed, I takeO
2 it, as subcontentions, is that correct, rather than

3 contentions?

O 4 MR. COLEMAN: These are subcontentions,

5 Judge. We are just saying that obviously the NPC has

6 been put on terms by the Court, and if the waste

7 confidence proceeding is not complete by June 30th, then

3 there is no authority to grant this license anyway. We

9 a re right on the cutting edge of that because the Staff

10 has said the y won 't have their report ready until

11 August.

12 If the waste confidence proceeding is not

13 complete by June 30, then no license could be issued, as

() 14 I understand the Court ruling, and we just think it

15 would be idle not to admit this contention now beca use
16 we are just a few months away, and we are surely not

17 going to be through by June 30th. We obviously believe

18 that the permanent solution question is an important one

19 and ought to be considered by the Board.

20 JUDGE WOLFE4 How about that June 30th date?

| 21 Do you want to speak to that, Mr. McGurren? Is that the

22 final date? Can there be extensions?

23 MR. MC GURREN: I don't know about the June 30

( 24 date for the rulemaking, Your Honor.

25 [ Board conferrinci

.

O
t
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1 JUDGE WOLFE: All right. That will be D.2 to

2 Contention III we will hear argument on today.

3 MP. COLEMAN: We were just saying we have made

O 4 it, Your Honor. You have heard it.

5 MR. MAUPIN: That brings us to Roman IV,

6 Alternatives, and for the reasons I set out at the

7 beginning of these comments, the three of us are in

8 agreement that all of the contentions involving

9 alternatives ought to be deferred.

10 JUDGE WOLFE4 The three of us, yo u sa y ?

O MR. MAUPIN: Well, I am just dealing with

12 Louisa County's contentions for now, so by that I meant

13 the Applicant, the Staff and Louisa County.

( 14 JUDGE UOLFEs All right. Do you have any

15 comment, Mr. Dougherty? I take it you have no problem

16 with th a t, it not being your contention.

17 MR. DOUGHERTY: Correct.

18 JUDGE WOLFEs All right.

19 dR. FERGUSONs Mr. Maupin, let me interrupt.

20 Did you intentionally bypass Roman numeral III.E7

21 MR. MAUPIN: I meant to deal with B, C and E
,

|
| 22 together, and ny suggestion was that all three of those

23 subcontentions raised the question of the extent to

() 24 which health and safety and environmental effects of

25 transshipments ought to be the subject of this

t

i
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1 proceeding.
)

2 MR. FERGUSON: All right. Thank you very much.

3 MR. MAUPIN: Now, Roman V is entitled
O
\# 4 "Transporta tion Hazards," as I recall. Here again,

5 these three sub-issues. First the contention is that

6 transshipments are inimical to public health and

7 safety. The second is that the environmental effects

8 should be assessed, and the third is that there should

9 be an independent quality assurance review.

10 I beliave, once again, those three

11 subcontention are tiei up with the question you and I

12 just discussed with respect to B, C and E under Rcman

13' III, namely, the extnnt to which health and ssfety and

() 14 environmental effects of transchipments ought to be

15 considered.

16 The Louisa 1 contention has been withdrawn,

17 and I guess it is probably a very risky business to try

18 to sum that up, but it seems to me that wha t I have

19 concluded is that there are a number of issues here that

20 are tied up with the transshipment question and the

j 21 extent to which you should consider that.
l

22 There is the question involving the waste

23 confidence rulemaking, and everything else seems to be

24 deferred. Is that a fair summary?
}

25 MR. COLEMAN: That is a fair summary.
i

I

O
,
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1 JUDGE W3LFEs So actually, then, the only,

2 thing we will hear oral argument on will be on the

3 Subcontention D.2 of Louisa County Contention III,

O
.

4 right? All right.

5 Proceed, then, with Louisa County OLA-2.

6 ER. MAUPIN: On need for proposed action,

7 Contention I, the disposition would be the same. On

8 Contention II, which is entitled " Consolidation," --,

9 JUDGE WOLFEa That is the one where there has

10 been disagreement and the Board decided deferral, at

11 lea st in OLA-1; isn't that correct?

12 MR. MAUPIN: Deferral not until the

13 environmental assessment comes out but in contemplation '

() 14 of some briefing of the issues. III.A would be

15 deferred. The III.B raises again the two subparts, the

16 second of which deals with the vaste confidence

17 proceeding, and so I suppose that I would say that

| 18 III.B.2 is ripe for argument snd III.B.1 is to be
t

19 deferred.
|

20 JUDGE WOLFEa All right.

21 MR. MAUPIN: Occupational exposure concerns is

22 Roman numeral IV, and that presumably will be admitted.

23 Roman numeral V deals with alternatives, and again,

24 these contentions would be deferred pursuant to the
[

25 agreement among the three parties, if that be your

O
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1 w is h . I believe that leaves only the corrosion
)

2 allegation, which we have recommended be admitted.

3 JUDGE WOLFE All right. Once again, then,

4 there will be oral argument only on Louisa County Roman

5 III.B.2; is that correct? And actually, it is one you

6 have argued in OLA-1. On III.D.2, that is the same as

7 III.B.2 in OLA-2. So we have one argument there and we

8 will hear that. All right.

9 Now, let's go forward, then, to the Concerned

10 Citizens. You had completed with Louisa County? All

11 right.
,

12 MR. MAUPIN: I think I had better let Mr.

13 Dougherty tackle this.

() 14 MR . DOUGl!ERTY: I think my notes may be more

15 com ple te .

16 Mr. Chairman, in OLA-1 we have five

17 contentions. Now, three of these con ten tions seem to be

18 affected by this jurisdictional issue that we have

19 raised. These are number II, dealing with cask

20 adequacy, number III, dealing with emergency planning,

21 and number V, dealing with physical protection.

22 I assume we will defer consideration of those

23 contentions until the briefing has been completed.

24 Now, the remaining contentions are number I
)

25 and number IV. There our disagreement with VEPCO seems

O
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.

1 to be different from our disagreement with the Staff.

2 Taking number I, whether or not an

3 environmental impact statement is required, the Staff

O 4 seems to feel that there is a legal barrier to

5 considering this, that double-counting issue that they

6 have raised. I don 't know. It is not clea r to me richt

7 now whether this issue is meant to be encompassed in

8 this briefing round we have discussed, and perhaps that

9 is something counsel can discuss; but it seems to me it

10 is a legal issue that probably should be confronted

11 there.

12 But in any case, VEPCO's difficcity with this

13 contention is that, or their proposal is taet we defer

() 14 consideration of it until the enstronmental Impact

I15 appraisal has been completed.

16 JUDGE WOLFE4 Our looking at this OLA-1, which

17 I take it you are looking at, and Concerned Citizens

18 contention I, it is my recollection that your heading

19 for that contention spoke to thst the proposed license
4

20 amendment constitutes a major Federal action, et cetera.

21 MR. DOUGHERTY: That is correct.

22 JUDGE WOLFE But then the balance, and this

23 may have been the contention, but there is nothing under

24 it that speaks to major Federal action. On the other{}
25 hand, if you go through your OLA-2, you do argue at

)'
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1 length on why this is a major Federal action. Was there

2 some reason that you didn't reach argument on major

3 Federal action in OLA-1, Contention I?

4 What I am trying to understand is why you vent

5 out at great length in OLA-2, Contention I, to argue

6 that this was a major Federal action and under OLA-1 you

7 didn 't get into that a t all. Was there some reason for
8 treating the two contentions differntly?

9 MR. DOUGHERTY: No, Your Honor. We didn't
'

10 intend any significant difference in arguments there,

11 and I frankly don't see it now looking over it. Much of

12 the argument is borrowed from the other. The point we4

13 are trying to make in both is that the environmental

() 14 effects of both of these proposals will be significant.

15 This is what we have discussed, is those effects, the

16 range of effects that will occur and how significant

17 they are.

18 JUDGE WOLFE Well, in any event --

[ .

19 MR. DOUGHERTY: In any event, there seems to

! 20 be a legal problem, according to the Staff, at least,
!

21 with the consideration of that contention, and it may be

22 appropriate to address that in these briefs.

23 JUDGE WOLFE: Your suggestion is briefing?

24 MR. DOUGHERTY: I suppose so, yes. Now, the
)

!

25 only remaining contention on OLA-1 is number IV, which

("%i

: \_)
1
!

i
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.

1 concerns the alternative of dry cask storage. Now,

2 there is a legal issue there. As to whether or not that

3 is appropriate for briefing or not, I haven 't given that

4 any thought. That wasn't one of the issues that came

5 up.

6 VEPCO has proposed that we defer consideration

7 of this contention because, according to them, at least,

8 alternatives need be considered only if an EIS is

9 required, and so we should wait until the Staff has
,

1

10 prepared their environmental impact appraisal before we

11 decide whether er Isot the Staff is required by NEPA to

12 look at alternatives. -,

|

| 13 JUDGE WOLFE: Do you agree that this matter
l () 14 should he deferred ?

i
| 15 MR. MC GURRENs The Staff agrees that this

16 matter should be deferred.

17 JUDGE WOLFE: Mr. Maupin.

18 MR. MAUPIN. Yes, sir.

i 19 JUDGE WOLFEs All right, we will defer that
;

20 matter, then, until af ter the Staf f's environmental

21 impact appraisal is issued.

| 22 MR. DOUGHERTY. Mr. Chairman, if I could just

!
23 add for the record, our position is that we should go

24 forward with this.
[}

25 JUDGE WOLFE: I thought you agreel that it

O
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1 shoud be deferred. Go ahead. Do you think we could0,

2 have oral argument on this today?

3 MR. DOUGHERTY: No, I wasn 't saying that. Our

4 difference with the other parties is that we don 't think

5 tha t the Board should defer consideration of this issue

6 until the environmental impact appraisal has been

7 prepared. We think that we should move forward with

8 this. .

9 VEPCO has claimed tha t they would like to see
|

j 10 this proceeding vrapped up in th e next year or year and

| 11 a halt or so, and our concern is that if the

12 environmental impset apprai sal is not forthcoming until

13 August, at best, and then that is followed by
,

,

(]) 14 contentions or other arguments, th.it we may never get

15 around to considering an EIS, or if we do consider it,

16 tha t the time-frame for preparing it and commenting on

17 it and the like would be so constricted that it won 't be

18 meaningful.
<

19 We propose that we be given an opportunity
I

20 over the short term to demonstrate an EIS is required in

21 this case. We are prepared to show that the effects of

22 this proposal would be significant, and then we can

| 23 establish whether or not alternatives must be

| 24 considered. We also are of the opinion, I should add,

25 that this alternative should be addressed in any event,
1

A
V
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1

[}
whether or not an EIS, but that is just the nature of

*2 our difference.

3 We don't think that a deferral until Aucust or
O

4 whenever is the best way to proceed.

5 JUDGE WOLFE: Well, let's take this step by

8 step. Supposing the Staff in its environmental impact

7 appraisal to be issued in August of this year concludes,

8 among other things, that the environmental impact of

9 receiving and storing the Surrey spent fuel is

10 negligible and issues a negative declaration. Are you

11 saying that we should then, regardless, proceed to

12 consider this alternative of constructing any dry casks

13 facility at Surrey?

() 14 HR. DOUGHERTYs Yes. Our view is tha t this

15 alternative must be considered immediately; that the

16 question of Section 102(2)(E)'s applicability here is

17 divorced from the question of whether or not an EIS is

18 required. I am prepared to make all of the arguments. I

19 suspect the best time for that may be later, but our

20 view is tha t that issue is cognizable today.

21 [ Board conferring]

; 22 MR. FERGUSON: Mr. Dougherty, let me ask you a

23 question f or clarification. Judge Wolfe has indicated,

(]} 24 while he has postulated or asked you to assume that

25 there is a negative finding by the Staff in the EIS --

O
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1 that is, that there is no significant impact of the

2 action proposed -- he asked you whether or not wi th tha t

3 finding, would you want to proceed with the

4 consideration of this alternative.

5 MR. DOUGHERTY: Yes, I would.

6 MR. FERGUSON: I th ough t that was your answer,

7 that yes, you would. The question I have is what would

8 be the basis for your considering an alternative of

9 something that has negligible or no impact?
|
' 10 MR. DOUGHERTY: Well, there is a lot of law on

11 this question. It is essentially a legal question: do

| 12 you have to consider alternatives for an action whose

13 environmental effects are insignificant?
.

() 14 As the Staff counsel has pointed out, there is
|

| 15 a fair body of NRC precedent on this question, most of
(

| 16 it holding or perhaps all of it holding that you don't

; 17 have to consider siternatives, or rather you don 't have

18 to do an EIS, the thrust of the Federal Court decision

| 19 in this area; and it may be tha t the exclusive result in

20 every Federal Court decision is that that is not the

21 case and that in fact the requiremen ts of Section
1

22 102(2)(E) concerning alternatives and 102(2)(C)

23 concerning impact statements are separate, and that

24 there are many actions for which an EIS is not required
}

|'
25 where an agency is nevertheless required to make a

|
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r3 1 thorough analysis of the alternatives to that action.
D

2 JUDGE WOLFE: What is this Federal Court

3 ruling? What does it say contrary to various licensing

O 4 board and appeal board decisions?

5 HR. DOUGHERTY: Maybe if I put it this way.

6 Under 102(2)(C), which requires impact statements, there

7 is a threshold that must be crossed in terms of

8 environmental significance before the EIS must be

~

9 prepared. The Staff must find that the effects will be

10 significant, and then that triggered the EIS requirement.
,

11 Well, they have the same view of 102(2)(E).

12 They say that only if the effects of the proposal are

13 significant need they discuss alternatives to the

() 14 proposal, incivding th e! dry cask alternative. I submit,

15 and I am prepared to brief this question, that

16 alternatives must be considered in many cases where the

17 impacts are not significant; that there is a different

18 threshold for considering alternatives, and it is

19 logical. It is a less burdensome requirement. You don't

20 have to promulgate this huge statement. You just have

21 to look at the alternatives .

22 The threshold for 102(2)(E) is in that section

23 of the Act. It says whenever you have a proposal

24 concerning c on flic ti ng uses of resources, and then you
}

25 must consider alternatives. We think that this is such
|

O .
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1 a proposal regardless of whether or not an EIS is
)

2 required. So we don 't see any link between the EIS

3 requirement and the duty to consider alternatives.

(
4 JUDGE WOLFE But you concede, I take it, that

5 there is or there are licensing board and appeal board

6 decisions that hold to the contrary, namely, holding

7 that if the environmental impact of the proposal is

8 negligible, there is no need to consider alternatives
,

9 since the alternatives could only be equal to or cause

to greater environmental impact than the proposal.

11 MR. DOUGHERTY: Well, the technical answer to

12 your question is yes, there is NPC precedent holding to

13 tha t eff ect. You cast it in sort of a practical wa y,

() 14 and I don't agree with your practical analysis. I think

15 this issue may be best for briefing in that NEPA is

13 designed to not only prevent or to control action with

17 significant effects, it is designed to optimize the use

18 of resources.

19 Here we are talking about how to store spent

20 nuclear reactor fuel, and whether or not moving it on
i

21 highways is significant is not the point. NEPA is

22 designed to require the agencies to choose the best

23 result, to look at the options. It is not a burdensome

24 requirement. It just requires some analysis.{}
25 JUDGE k'OLFE So what do you wish to do? Do

O
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(~ 1 you wish to argue this today, or are you merely askingV)
2 for leave to brief this?

3 MR. DOUGHERTY Well, I think briefing is best.

O 4 JUDGE WOLFEs Any input from the other

5 parties, comments?

6 MR. MC GURRENs Your Honor, I would just like

i 7 to note that in our response to Citizens' petition on

8 page 2, we referenced the Duke Power decision, ALAB-651,

9 and this decision deals with both 102(C) and 102(E) and
10 finds that under either theory, that this matter should

.

11 not be addressed as an alternative.
,

12 JUDGE WOLFE4 Have you read the D uke Power

13 Company case?

() 14 MR. DOUGHERT14 I have read the Trojan case.

15 I may have read Duke Power. Trojan holds something to

16 the same effect. But for every cita tion to NRC

17 precedent, I can give you two to Federal Courts.

18 JUDGE WOLFE4 Well, one of my questions to
|
| 19 you, and I don't think you have answered it, is wha t

20 Federal Court decision are you speaking about?

21 MR. DOUGHERTYs I only have one citation with,

22 me. I am prepared to, as I say, brief it. If this

23 would illuitnate your understanding of this, I am happy

(} 24 to cite it to you. The decision I have in mind is

25 reported at 637 Fed 2d 12. It is a decision by the

()
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.

1 First Circuit Court of Appeals, 1980, and it is titled

2 Aertson against Landrieu.

3 JUDGE WOLFE Can I have that again, please?
ON/ 4 MR. DOUGHERTY: 637 Fed 2d 12, First Circuit,

5 1980. I would add, though, that those of us who follow

6 NEP A saw that as a bad decision because it induly

7 restricted the scope of 102(2)(E) requirements to only

8 those actions which involved conflicting use of

9 resources, and I think if the Board is voing to consider

10 this, that they should consider all of the other

11 autho ri tie s on point, and there are a lot of them.

12 JUDGE WOLFE: Well, what are other counsels'

13 preferences in this? Shall we defer this or have oral

() 14 argument or brief it?

15 MR. COLEMAN: Judge, we have argued in our

16 contentions and cited the case that Mr. Dougherty just

17 cited and others: Trinity Episcopal School Corporation

18 sni Township of Lower Alloway's Creek, which are all

| 19 cited on page 11 of our contention. The contention is a

20 question that stands on its own, separate f rom whether

21 or not there is a determina tion of EIS requirement or

22 not.

23 So we agree with Mr. Dougherty. We agree that

24 this is another question that is not resolved when the

25 Staff comes back with its report, whatever it says, but

O
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1 ve agree to defer this morning because we think just in-

2 the scheme of things it makes sense to defer those

3 things and come back and argue them all at one time.

O 4 But we do agree with his point.

5 We think legally that he is correct in sayinc

6 that alternatives are something that are required by a

7 Federal Court and by NRC decisions, but we agreed this

8 morning when we were talking that we would just defer

9 this until we come back later.

10' Of course, I might add one other thing. If

11 you do want some briefing from the Citizens group, we

12 would like to be on that as well.

13 JUDGE WOLFEs Now , wha t ad vantage is there,

()'
1-4 you say, in briefing this? Er. Dougherty, you spoke to

15 a time schedule, that if we waited until af ter the

16 Staff's issuance of its environmental impact appraisal,

17 that something would happen or that more time would have

18 to be taken? What did you have in mind when you spoke

19 to that?

20 MR. DOUGHERTY I didn 't agree with the
.

21 proposition that we should not consider this alternative

22 until the completion of the environmental impact

23 appraisal process, which in turn is followed by new
,

'

24 contentions, discovery and the like. The proposal that

25 this alternative requirement is linked to the EIS
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1 decision is wrong, we think, and this is a legal

2 question that the Board will have to decide a t some

3
. .

point, but we see no reason in deferring the resolution

~/ 4 of that legal question for nine months or a year.

5 In fact, the only reason for waiting is if you

6 assume that in fact these two legal requirements are

7 linked. We say they are not. I think it is best to get

8 this out of the way and then we can proceed to address

9 this contention.

10 JUDGE WOLFEa So we have to for purposes of

11 briefing, then, and for that purpose only, assume that

12 the Staff's environmental impact appraisal vill find
.

13 that the environmental impact will not be significant.

() 14 We have to a ssume that for purposes of briefing.

15 MR. DOUGHERTY: We sre certainly preoared to,

16 yes.

17 IEoard conferring.]

18 JUDGE WOLFE All right. The Board has been

19 con sul ting .

! 20 UR. MC GURRENs Your Honor, could I just say

21 something?

22 JUDGE WOLFEs Yes.

23 MR. MC GURRENs The Staff doesn't understand

24 what briefing would add. We do recognize that there is

25 a difference between Sections 102(C) and 102(E). As a

(
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1 matter of fact, that was noted by the Appeal Board in

2 Duk e. Now, we just don't see what the briefing would

3 do, nor do we see, with regard to 102(E), what the

4 petitioner's concern is about conflicting use of

5 resources.

6 JUDGE WOLFE: About what?

7 MR. MC GURREN: About the conflicting use of

8 resources. That is what 102(E) is concerned with. ,

9 MR . DOUGHERTY4 Shall I address that, sir?

10 JUDGE WOLFEs Yes.

11 MR. DOUGHERTY: Well, that is the language

12 used in that provision as the threshold which when

13 crossed triggers the agency's obligation to consider

O 14 1teraetives. we taiax taet eec1 ioas coaceraiae so at
15 fuel storage and transportation involve conflicting uses

16 of resources. I can elaborate, but I think it is

17 self-evident.

18 I don't see that as really a pertinent issue

19 here. I think we can address this when we address the
,

!

20 issues.

| 21 MR. MC GUEREN: But we do, Your Honor, believe
1

22 it is pertinent, the conflicting use of resources for

23 the shipment from Surrey to North Anna of this spent

24 fuel.

25 MR. DOUGHERTY: If I can add, that that is th e

O
<
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- 1 precise issue here. We agree that if there are no

2 conflicting use of resources, that 102(2)(E) does not

3 apply and this contention is not admissible; but we do

4 not agree with that. We think the f act is that it must

5 be considered, and that is precisely what we should

6 resolve.

7 MR. MC OURRENs But Your Honor, as basis for

8 contention that there is conflicting use of resources, I

9 think that they should be identified. That is part of

10 the reason why we think that this should be rejected as

11 a con ten tion .

12 JUDGE WOLFEs And what part of your submission

13 to -- this point wa s covered , I take it, in your

() 14 submission, then, to the Board? Mr. McGurren?

15 MR. MC GURREN Well, in our submission on

16 page 10 in response to Citizens' petition to intervene,

| 17 we addressed this matter, and we noted language from th e

18 Duke case and which we cited, which ends with the Appeal

19 Boa rd stating, "To our mind it simply cannot be

20 seriously contended that the transportation by motor

21 carrier of 300 spent fuel assemblies over the 170-mile

22 distance separating Oconee and Maguire represents a

23 substantial national resources commitment question."

24 That is precisely what 102(E) is about, and

25 there the Appeal Board in that case determined that they

O
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1 could not see that there was a question of conflicting

2 uses of resources.

3 In short, what I am saying is that the Appeal

4 Bcird has addressed the question, or what you want to

5 call the difference between 102(C) and 102(E), and we

6 believe that for a situation like exists here, that

7 there is not a commitment question, a commitment of

8 resources question, or at least it hasn't been raised in

9 the pleadings.

10 [ Board conferring)

11 JUDGE WOLFE We will have a ten-minute recess.

12 (Becesc]

13 JUDGE W3LFE All right. The Board would like

() 14 to have a briefing on this issues whethe r, assuming that

15 the Staff's environmental impact appraisal concludes

18 with respect to both amendments that e n viro nm en tal

17 impact is insignificant, on that assumption is the Board

18 required to consider alternatives?

l

19 All right. I won 't set down a timing for that

20 because I am going to request the parties during the

21 next recess to get together and firm up and present to

22 the Board what they consider to be the confines and the

23 wording, I take it, of the two issues that we have now
{
' 24 decided to be briefed, sat down the wording for the

25 Boa rd and also the timing for the submission of briefs

O
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1 by the parties. All right.

2 Had we completed, now, with OLA-1 matters, Mr.

3 Dougherty?
O
\/ 4 MR. DOUGHERTY Yes, sir.

5 JUDGE WOLFE: Nov ve go to GLA-2. Well, let's

6 go down to OLA-2 now.

7 HR. DOUGHERTYa On OLA-2 we have two issues,

8 two contentions, both of which parallel contentions in

9 OLA-1. They concern the need for an environmental

10 impact statement and the alternative of' dry cask

11 s to ra ge . I propose that we deal with the latter

12 contention, the dry cask alternative, as with OLA-1,

13 that is, submit briefs on it, on the scope of

() 14 1J2(2)(E)'s requirements.

15 JUDGE WOLFEa And wha t numbered contention is

16 that?

17 ER. DOUGHERTY That is number II.

18 Now, on number I --

19 JUDGE WOLFEa Which ones were similar, if not

20 identical, to CLA-1?

21 NR. DOUGHERTY Both. Both of the two

22 contentions raised in OLA-2 are similar to contentions

23 in OLA-1.

24 JUDGE WOLFEa And which are those, acain?

25 MR. DOUGHERTYa OLA-2 number I concerns the

()'
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1 need for an environmental impact statement, and that{)
2 parallels OLA-1 number I. OLA-2 number II concerns the

3 alternative of dry cask storage, and that parallels
,

4 OLA-1 number IV.

5 Now, we have just discussed the question of

6 alternatives as applied to dry cask storage under OLA-1,

7 and tha t, pursuant to the Board's order, will now be

8 addressed in these forthcoming briefs. Prestmably any
,

9 analysis in those briefs will apply equally to

10 Contention number II in OLA-2, so I therefore see no

11 need to address that any further today.

12 As to OLA-2 number I, the environmental impact

13 statement contention, VEPCO has proposed for this

) 14 contention, as it did for Contention number I in OLA-1,

15 that we defer the issue, we wait and see what the Staff
i

l 16 does on its environmental impact appraisal before

17 considering the need for an EIS, and our view, once

18 again, is that there is really no need to wait.

I
19 We are concerned about delay. The EIS process

20 can often be a lengthy one, and if we don't commence
1

| 21 that process shortly, we may find that we only have nine

22 months or a year left before VEPCO feels pressed by its

23 storage problem and we will all feel compelled to

(]) 24 resolve this proceeding.

25 We are prepared to introduce evidence showing
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t

|

| fg 1 that the effects of these proposals will be significant
U

2 and that therefore an environmental impact statement is

3 needed.

' 4 Now, to some extent in f act this contention is

5 clouded by this jurisdictional question that we have

6 because the principal environmental effects of both of

7 these amendments, from our point of view, at least,

8 concern transportation; so, if transportation is not

9 within the scope of this proceeding, then we lose our

10 argument that an EIS is required.
.

11 So this will have to wait until we brief the

12 question of the Board's jurisdiction, but once the

13 jurisdictional problem has been surmounted, then we see

() 14 no reason to delay the question of the need for an EIS

15 until August or the fall or whenever. We a re prepared

16 to put that on the same track as we put all the other

17 issues in this case. Well, I should say the corrosion

18 contention and the other contentions that appear to be
i
i

19 now admitted or admissible.

20 JUDGE WOLFE: All right. Any other comments

21 on OLA-2 Contention I?

22 [No response.1

1 23 JUDGE WOLFEs Do you agree that this should be
l

24 briefed as well, which I take it is your position?

| 25 MR. DOUGHERTY: No, that isn't right, Mr.

|
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.

1 Chairman.
)

2 JUDGE W3LFEs You think it is ripe for rulina

3 upon now?

4 YP. D000HERTY: I think it will depend upon

5 the jurisdictional issue that we will brief. We will be

6 briefing the question of whether or not this proceeding

7 encompasses transportation. That is not really the

8 issue in this contention. This contention hinges on the

9 outcome of that issue, and if we decide that the

10 transportation impacts are cognizable, then we are

11 prepared to show that those effects will be significant

12 and thus trigaer the duty to prepare an impact

13 sta temen t.

() 14 So we will have to wait until this round of

|
15 briefing is completed, but at that point we are ready to

i 16 go.

17 MR. MC GURRENs Your Honor, can the Staff be

18 hea rd ?

19 JUDGE WOLFEs Yes.

20 MR. MC GURRENs We in our response to the

21 petition indica ted tha t we felt this should be

22 rejectad. The reason we feel that way is that it is

!
l 23 based upon environmental impacts of transportation. For
l
l 24 that reason we did not feel that they have an adequate

}
25 basis for their contention.

O
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,

1 MR. MAUPIN: Judge Wolfe, may I add something?

2 JUDGE WOLFEa Yes.

3 MR. MAUPIN: The first thing I ha ve to add is

4 that this thing is driving me crazy. Every time I touch

5 the table it goes off.

6 It seems to me that what Mr. Dougherty is

7 suggesting is that as a first step, his Contention

8 number I in OLA-2 is tied up wi th the j urisdictional

9 question; that a decision ought to be delayed at least

1d until the jurisdictional matter is briefed. I don't

11 think I have any problem with that.

12 But I think then, just to make it clear, I

13 think what he contemplates is having an e videntia ry

() 14 hearing before the environmental analysis ever comes

15 out, with the hoped-for result from his point of view

16 that the Staff would be in effect instructed to do an

17 environmental impact statement regardless of how its

18 environmental assessment might come out.

19 I just suggest that is a very unusual

20 procedure. I don't suggest the cases we cited in our

21 brief suggest the only way you can deal with this issue,

22 but certainly the way it has been dealt with in some

23 other ca ses is to say it simply doesn't make sense to

24 try to decide whether this is a ma jor Federal action, et

25 cetera, et cetera, until we see the assessment. The

O
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1 very point of the assessment is to decide whether or not

2 it is.

3 I suggest to you that Mr. Dougherty's

() '

4 procedure, at least the second part of what he suggests,

5 might well put the cart before the horse.

6 JUDGE WOLFE: Anything else?

7 MR. DOUGHFRTY: Yes. I would like to add
,

8 something briefly, Mr. Chairman. Our concern is that

9 this entire proceeding migh t proceed not as fast as

10 everyone would like for a year or so, and then come a

11 year from now, VEPCO will be pleading for expedition;

12 and the question of preparing an impact statement is
,

13 going to be surrounded by the need f or urgency. We are

() 14 concerned that the effects of this proposal will not be

15 given the full airing that they require.

16 Now, as a general matter it seems reasonable

17 to allow the Staff to first make its decision as to

18 whether an EIS is required before we challenge that.

19 Certainly if they do decide to prepare an impact

20 statement, there is no need for us to introduce evidence

21 to tha t eff ect. But I just see them talking about June,

22 talking about August, and still being somewhat

|
| 23 indecisive.

/~T 24 I would like to see an alternative, and I
V

| 25 don't have one in mind at the moment. Perhaps -- I just

O
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1 don 't know. At a minimum I would like to reserve my

2 concern for the need to move quickly on this, and add

3 that we are prepared to demonstrate that an EIS is

4 necessary soon, in the spring..

5 JUDGE WOLFE Mr. McGurren, would you take

6 kindly under the Appeal Boa rd r 211ngs and the

7 Commission's rulings that outside of the hearing itself

8 and the hearing procedures, a licensing boa rd may not .

9 direct the Staff on how it is to prepare whatever it is

10 going to prepare? Absent anything else, can the Board

11 direct Staff to prepare an environmental impact

12 sta tement ra ther than an environmental impact appraisal

13 under Appeal Board and Commission decisions?

O 24 Ma. *c cUanta= without reca111no the exact
15 names of the cases --

16 JUDGE WOLFEs I can remember one.

17 MR. MC GURREN: I am trying to remember the

i 18 bottom line law, and I think the cases usually deal with
l
'

19 a recognition of the separation of the various duties.

20 The Staff has a review duty and the Board has a duty to

21 make sure that the proceeding is moving along, and I

22 don 't know wha t the exact words were but they have to

23 make sure that it is addressing the matters in a quick

24 fashion but thorough.

25 With re7 sed to your question about the Board's
i

O'

:
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1 directing the Staff as to whether or not it should do a'n

2 EIS or an EIA --

3 JUDGE WOLFEs At this stage of any proceeding.

4 MR. MC GURREN: I think at this stage you

5 would be running into the regulations themselves. Right

6 now we are following the specific regulation with regard

7 to preparation of an environmental impact appraisal. We

( 8 are following that I think it is 50.7 or 51.7(b)-- --

|

9 and we are doing that to determine whether or not we

10 believe there is a major environmental impact

11 significantly af facting the environment.

12 So I think at this point --

! 13 JUDGE WOLFE So regardless of what it would

() 14 be, we would be improperly telling the Staff what to do
i

15 certainly because of the separation between Staff and

16 certainly any licensing board, certainly any such

17 direction would run contrary, as you say, to regulations.

18 MR. MC GURRENs That would be my

19 understanding, Your Honor.

20 [ Board conferring 1

21 JUDGE WOLFE: All right. The Board has given

22 consideration to this. No, we will not have briefing on

23 the need for an environmental impact statement. Tt

24 should be obvious by now to all that there is a clear

25 demarcation of authority. We cannot and will not direct
,

1

O
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1 the Staff what it should do outside of the hearing

2 process.

3 We can't tell them, for example, as here, that

O 4 they should issue an environmental impact statement and

5 give up any idea of issuing an environmental appraisal,

6 an impact appraisal, that is, for their initial

7 determination. We can review it thereafter, but that is

8 for their ietermination. Secondly, as Mr. McGurren

9 points out, to do so would be contrary to regulation.

10 So we will not have a briefing on the need for

11 environmental impact statement.

12 All right. Proceed. You have some more, do

13 you not?

() 14 MR. DOUGHERTY: As far as I am concerned, that

15 is it, Mr. Chairman.

16 JUDGE WOLFEs All right. Well, it is now

17 12:30.

18 MR. COLEMANs Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to

19 offer the fact that the only thing that I think is now

20 left, as I understand it, this afternoon is the oral

21 argument on the question of the permanent disposal, and

22 that is a 30-second argument which I can make, if you

23 are thinking about our time schedule.

24 JUDGE WOLFEs And that was on, again, Mr.
~}

25 Coleman? I didn't hear you.
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1 MR. COLEMAN: That is on the vaste confidence

2 proceeding and whether we should wait upon that, and I

3 have really made that argument when we were discussing

O 4 it and I can make it again. It surely isn' t going to

5 take more than a minute.

6 MR. MC GURREN : Your Honor, the Staff would

7 like to also add that it will not be saying any more

8 than what it has said in its Staff position reflected in

9 its response to Louisa County's petition.

10 JUDGE WOLFE: Mr. Maupin.

11 MR. MAUPINa I have pretty much said all I

12 have to say on the subject, too.

'13 JUDGE WOLFEa All righ t. Then if there is no

() 14 need for oral argument -- the parties are agreed on

15 tha t, right?
.

16 MR. COLEMAN: That is correct.

17 MR. MC GURREN4 That is co rrect.

18 MR. MAUPIN: That is right.

19 JUDGE WOLFEa Now, I think everyone would

20 appreciate if we could conclude this prehearing

21 conference as soon as possible. However, I am, as I

22 indicated ea rlier, going to call a short recess and all

23 parties should get together now, and this I will do

24 repeatedly during the course of this proceeding. I will)
25 ask the parties to get together and consult.

O
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1 No counsel here is an ogre, nor the client it

2 represents, that he or she represents; therefore, I

3 strongly recommend that counsel do get together at all

4 times and call one another on the phone and try to

5 resolve some of these matters, which are complex enough

6 without additional controversy.

7 So I suggest now that the parties get

8 together, they define the precise issues to be briefed,

9 the order of sequence f or the briefing and the timing,

10 and present that to the Board. We will read that into

11 the record, that is, if the Board approves of the issues
.

12 as defined and of the scheduling.

13 So how long would this take? Would 15 minutes

() 14 be enough?

15 MR. COLEMANs More than enough.

16 JUDGE WOLFE All right. We will recess for

17 15 minutes.

18 [ Recess.]

19 JUDGE WOLFEs All right. Have the counsel
r

1 20 agreed on and defined the issue or issues and sequence

21 for submission?
.

22 MR. COLEMANs We sure have, Judge.
!

23 JUDGE WOLFE4 All right. Do you wan.t to read

24 that into the record or hand it to the Board for review?

25 MR. TREBY: I will read it into the record,
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1 Judge Wolfe.-

2 The first issue is: "Whether the Board may

3 consider the health, safety and environmental impacts of

4 the transshipment of spent fuel from Surrey to North

5 Anna."

6 JUDGE WOLFE All right.

7 MR. TREBY: The second subject for briefing

8 is: "Whether alterna tives to the proposed action must be

9 considered under Section 102(2)(E) of NEPA despite the

10 absence of need for EIS."

11 JUDGE WOLFE: And the sequence for briefing

12 and who goes first?

13 MR. TREBY Well, we discussed it amongst

() 14 ourselves and we all agreed on simultaneous filings of

15 an initial brief with an opportunity for reply. briefs by

16 each party, the dates beine April 1 for the initial

17 brief and April 15th for whatever reply brief any party

18 micht wish to file.

| 19 MR. MAUPIN: Those are 1983 dates.

20 (Laughter]

21 JUDGE WOLFE I don't think the Staff ever

22 made any mistakes as to him calling -- what was it you

23 *said, 1983? You never went backwards to 1982, did you?

24 MR. TREBY: No, not yet.~

25 JUDGE WOLFE: Okay. Those are the issues as

O
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1 defined and the sequence for submission. That is

2 satisfactory to the Board and it is so ordered.

3 One final matter as far as the Board is

O 4 concerned. With respect to Louisa County's Contentions

5 Roman IV and Roman VII in OLA-2, I understand that there

6 is no objection to the admission of those contentions,

7 and the Board so rules that those two contentions are
.

8 admitted.

9 So that we can proceed, we will direct that

10 discovery with respect to these two admitted contentions

11 should be initiated and the time begins to run

12 tomorrow. That discovery shall begin tomorrow. The

13 time for discovery shall begin tomorrow and shalI be

O 14 como1eted within 90 dars.
15 All right, are there any other matters now to

16 be considered, discussed or whatever?

17 3R. COLEMAN No, sir.

18 JUDGE WOLFE. All right. The Board in due

19 time, as soon as possible, will memorialize this

20 prehearing conference in a memorandum to the parties.

21 The special prehearing conference is concluded.

22 [Whereupon, at 12455 p.m. the prehearing

23 conference was concluded.]

O ''

25
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